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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

* * * 2 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Good morning, everyone.   3 

Good morning, everyone.  It is now 11:00 so I'm 4 

going to call this hearing of the House Consumer Affairs 5 

Committee to order.  Today, as you all know, it's the 6 

public hearing for House Bill 853.  I'm not going to say 7 

much here.  I'm going to save as much time as I can for the 8 

testifiers to testify, but we do have with us our Minority 9 

Chair, Representative Matzie, if you'd like to say 10 

anything. 11 

MINORITY CHAIRMAN MATZIE:  I echo your 12 

sentiments.  Look forward to the testimony.  Thank you, Mr. 13 

Chairman. 14 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  All right.  And then we 15 

have the prime sponsor of the legislation, Representative 16 

Donna Oberlander.  If you'd like to briefly describe your 17 

bill. 18 

REPRESENTATIVE OBERLANDER:  Yes, thank you, Mr. 19 

Chairman.  Thank you, Chairman Roae, and thank you Chairman 20 

Matzie for the opportunity to address your committee today. 21 

House Bill 853 is legislation that would amend 22 

Pennsylvania's Unfair Insurance Practices Act to prohibit 23 

health insurers from altering the coverage or premiums 24 

included in an insured person's health insurance policy 25 
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during the policy term when an insured person has already 1 

received a specific treatment, service, or prescription 2 

drug.  And I know that you have a full panel that will be 3 

able to describe the situations that occur and I, again, 4 

thank you very much for the opportunity to be here and to 5 

hear more.  Thank you. 6 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Okay.  If our first 7 

panel could start working their way up to the table, 8 

please.  We're going to have Dr. Marion Mass from 9 

Practicing Physicians of America; Angie Santiago, Lead 10 

Financial Advocate for Oncology at Thomas Jefferson 11 

University Hospital; and Mr. Robert Mentzer.   12 

So without any further ado, you may begin your 13 

testimony. 14 

DR. MASS:  Okay, wonderful.  Is that microphone 15 

working?  Terrific. 16 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  It is. 17 

DR. MASS:  Thank you so much.  18 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  When the green dot is 19 

lit, we should be able to hear you. 20 

DR. MASS:  Okay, wonderful. 21 

So Representative Oberlander, Representative 22 

Matzie, and Representative Roae, I thank you and the entire 23 

panel for having me here today to testify on behalf of 24 

Pennsylvania patients.   25 
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Other than practicing as a pediatrician in Bucks 1 

and Montgomery County of Pennsylvania, I have no conflict 2 

of interest.  I paid my own way to come here today as I do 3 

for each and every advocacy trip that I take.   4 

House Bill 853 is vital to protecting the health 5 

and well-being of patients, especially those with serious 6 

chronic medical conditions.  Patients with chronic illness 7 

and preexisting conditions deserve consistent benefits 8 

during the tenure of their insurance plans.  Thus, non-9 

medical switching during a plan year must end. 10 

Let me start with a story.  Ryan was diagnosed 11 

with a complex partial seizures at age 17, and for most of 12 

the last 20 years he has been well-controlled on Topamax 13 

and Lamictal.  Initially, he had excellent coverage for 14 

brand names of both, but his out of pocket cost for the 15 

brand name shot up suddenly and unexpectedly to $320 for a 16 

three-month supply compared to $10 for the generic.  Ryan 17 

switched to generics three separate times during the middle 18 

of the policy year.  With two of the three switches, he 19 

suffered breakthrough seizures. 20 

For those listening who are unaware, having a 21 

seizure not only is a life-threatening event while driving 22 

a car or operating any mechanical or sharp implements, 23 

breakthrough seizures prevent epilepsy sufferers from 24 

driving for a period of time.  Ryan also suffered 25 
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accentuated side effects of memory decline and dizziness 1 

and intense worry of having a seizure at a dangerous time.  2 

This affected both his personal and professional life.   3 

Now, Ryan is a staunch advocate, a staunch self-4 

advocate.  During the time of trying to advocate to get 5 

back on brand name, he suffered the disruptive and very 6 

frustrating process of having to make multiple calls per 7 

week, lasting upwards of 30 minutes, to his insurance 8 

company.   9 

There are 133,000 epileptic patients in 10 

Pennsylvania.  There are 7.7 million patients in our 11 

Commonwealth with at least one chronic disease and almost 12 

half of those have more than one chronic disease, most 13 

necessitating medication.  Not all of those patients can 14 

advocate as well as Ryan.  Non-medical switching is 15 

dangerous to their health and destructive to their well-16 

being as well as their pocketbooks.  17 

I've seen dozens of affected children personally 18 

and I am here to tell this committee and all of 19 

Pennsylvania we must protect treatment decisions made 20 

between physicians and the patients for whom they care so 21 

that patients get the appropriate access that they deserve 22 

at a reasonable, sustainable cost that is not causing them 23 

to start rationing their medications.   24 

During the questioning, I'm happy to reveal more 25 
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specifically what I know regarding drug pricing, formulary 1 

switching, and pharmacy benefit managers.  I've written a 2 

good bit on them the lay press and I've given lectures on 3 

them down in the U.S. Congress.  I can share citations from 4 

other states who have advanced legislation and some that 5 

have studies regarding the dangerous practice of non-6 

medical switching, studies that are salient to this 7 

discussion and I will have references available to you all 8 

after this hearing is over.   9 

For Pennsylvanians living with chronic health 10 

conditions, coverage changes allowed by non-medical 11 

switching can devastate health and finances.  Coverage, 12 

when purchased, must remain fair and consistent.  After 13 

all, patients cannot change their coverage mid-plan year.  14 

Insurers should not be able to change formulary coverage 15 

during the policy year for treatments and services that the 16 

patient is receiving.  That's just.   17 

It's time for this committee and all policy 18 

makers to put patients first.  Just like you, I took an 19 

oath.  Mine was to protect patients.  Let's roll up our 20 

sleeves and do that together.  Thank you. 21 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Thank you for your 22 

testimony.   23 

Go ahead, next.   24 

MS. SANTIAGO:  Hi.  My name is Angie Santiago.  25 
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I'm the lead financial advocate at the Sidney Kimmel Cancer 1 

Center at Jefferson University Hospital.  Thank you for 2 

scheduling this hearing and allowing me to share my 3 

experiences with non-medical switching. 4 

My job at the Sidney Kimmel Cancer Center is the 5 

help patients understand what their health insurance covers 6 

and to give them options for additional financial support 7 

to help cover the cost of treatment such as copays, 8 

foundations, and the hospital's charity care program.  Our 9 

cancer sees about 4,000 patients a year and we started 10 

having problems with non-medical switching about a year-11 

and-a-half ago.   12 

I'm not going to read this script.  I'm going to 13 

give you guys a live -- push it?  It says green. 14 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Yeah, the light should 15 

be green.   16 

MS. SANTIAGO:  It's green. 17 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Maybe get it closer to 18 

your mouth maybe.  Thank you. 19 

MS. SANTIAGO:  Okay, sorry.  Is this okay? 20 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Yeah. 21 

MS. SANTIAGO:  Is this better?  Okay. 22 

So I'm going to give you guys a live example for 23 

a patient which basically is going to summarize all this 24 

stuff that they wrote up for me.   25 
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I had a patient who started treatment last April 1 

2019 and his insurance allowed it at the time to be his 2 

medical benefits.  He was receiving one immunotherapy and 3 

one bone injection.  His medical benefits covered him at 4 

100 percent; therefore, when he received treatment, no bill 5 

could generate.  In May of 2019, his insurance decided to 6 

change and said that chemotherapy could no longer be buy 7 

and bill, meaning the hospital supply.  It had to come from 8 

a specialty pharmacy.   9 

And so this is now in the middle of his treatment 10 

which is every three weeks.  He had to have a script sent 11 

over to the specialty pharmacy.  It took a week.  Twice a 12 

day I called the specialty pharmacy to find out did they 13 

investigate his benefits to be able to set up shipment 14 

because once again, these are chemotherapy drugs.  They're 15 

not going to go to the patient's house.  It has to come to 16 

the hospital. 17 

After a week, he started to come on the line with 18 

me and they finally gave approval.  It was $80 for each 19 

drug so $160 to be able to ship his medication to the 20 

hospital for him to get his treatment for his cancer.  The 21 

two drugs he was on, one is a manufacture company that does 22 

not work with the pharmacy benefits so the full $80 was his 23 

responsibility.  The other one, there was a copay card that 24 

could use the pharmacy benefits.   25 
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In May, he received the treatment twice because 1 

he's every three weeks.  If he couldn't afford then he 2 

can't have the drugs sent to the hospital.  The hospital 3 

can't use their own supply because who's going to reimburse 4 

them?  He wasn't notified about the change and he was upset 5 

and he was rightfully upset because now here I was calling 6 

him to tell him, hey, I need you to give consent to the 7 

specialty pharmacy and he hadn't a clue what I was talking 8 

about.   9 

They actually overcharged him and basically what 10 

that meant is now every three weeks I have to check in to 11 

make sure he's still getting the same treatment, make sure 12 

it gets to our hospital in time, make sure that everything 13 

is good to go because if he comes into our cancer center, 14 

the expectation is for him to receive treatment. 15 

What this did in general to the patient 16 

population is it's not taking into consideration this is 17 

what the physician ordered him.  So if a patient is on four 18 

medications and that start at $80 a copay, that's $320.  19 

Instead of having a conversation about the treatment and 20 

what it could do for you, we now have to have conversations 21 

with patients to say, in three weeks, in two weeks is this 22 

something that you're going to be able to maintain paying.  23 

Because if not, then how is your medication going to get 24 

here?  And because now it's not a medical benefit, it's a 25 
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pharmacy benefit. 1 

Additionally, patients normally when they're in 2 

treatment, they come in and they see the physician first.  3 

And maybe you had a scan last week.  If you show 4 

progression of disease, the physician's now changing your 5 

treatment plan.  So what happens to your money?  You wasted 6 

your money.  The drug goes to waste and nobody can use it 7 

because of the switch. 8 

So no one's treatment plan should be compromised 9 

because of their financial situation and that's why I 10 

support House Bill 853.  Non-medical switching hurts 11 

patients that are already hurting, both medically and 12 

financially.  Health insurers should not be able to switch 13 

a treatment from medical benefits to pharmacy benefits in 14 

the middle of the coverage year.  They should have to honor 15 

the contract they signed with a patient. 16 

Please support House Bill 853 to end non-medical 17 

switching and help patients in Pennsylvania afford cancer 18 

treatment or all treatment.   19 

MR. MENTZER:  Good morning.  My name is Robert 20 

Mentzer.  I have first-hand experience in the non-medical 21 

switching.  My daughter, Rachel, has epilepsy.  In 22 

approximately the year 2010, we were on a mail-order 23 

prescription.  We were getting Trileptal from the pharmacy 24 

mail order on a regular basis.  All of a sudden, we 25 
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received, not knowing, the generic version of Trileptal 1 

along with her other medication.   2 

Within about two and a half weeks, Rachel had a 3 

severe seizure.  The seizure put her down.  We ended up 4 

having to use a Diastat injectable suppository that took an 5 

extra ten minutes to act.  We had to call the ambulance.  6 

She was taken to the emergency room.  Switching the 7 

medication was just -- we didn't know that they had 8 

switched it to generics and not only did she have this 9 

problem, but five other patients of Dr. Faircloth at the 10 

time also had their medications switched for seizure 11 

disorders and they also had seizures.  12 

It's very uncomfortable having to deal with the 13 

fact of your child who was in control with the two 14 

medications that she was on all of a sudden going back into 15 

a seizure.  Since we've been on the prescription medication 16 

ever since, we've had to have the doctor write that it is 17 

the only brand-specific medication.  Prior to this, the 18 

receipts that were sent in just said Trileptal medication 19 

and it got changed by itself.  Now, we have to specifically 20 

say that or the pharmaceutical companies or the pharmacists 21 

will change it to generics without anything being written.   22 

It's very dangerous.  She had to go to the 23 

emergency room.  It was detrimental to the family.  My six-24 

year-old daughter, the younger one, she was there 25 
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witnessing her sister collapse on the couch, shake, 1 

tremble, end up throwing up.  The emergency personnel 2 

walked in the door when the seizure finally started to 3 

relapse.  It's very detrimental for anybody to have to go 4 

through that, especially when it could be controlled. 5 

Most of the medications are there.  It's very 6 

expensive, especially when you go to the prescription 7 

drugs, especially when you go brand specific.  It can be 8 

very detrimental when it's not.  And I firmly back House 9 

Bill 853 to help protect the patients because it can be 10 

very detrimental.  I mean, if you're ever around somebody 11 

that has epilepsy and you see them go through a full 12 

seizure, you'll understand how important it is for them to 13 

have the specific medication that they need.   14 

Thank you. 15 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  All right.  Thank you.  16 

Thank you for your testimony and we'd like to ask if all 17 

three of you could please stick around.  We're going to 18 

have questions at the end, so we'll probably call you back 19 

up to help answer the questions at the end. 20 

If we could have our second panel come up.  While 21 

we're doing that, I'd like to give the members an 22 

opportunity to introduce themselves that are here present 23 

for the hearing today.  You want to start on the end there, 24 

Todd?  25 
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REPRESENTATIVE STEPHENS:  Representative Todd 1 

Stephens from Montgomery County. 2 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  Representative Tom 3 

Mehaffie from Dauphin County, 106th District. 4 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  Representative Ed 5 

Neilson, Philadelphia County, 174th Legislative District. 6 

REPRESENTATIVE SANKEY:  Tommy Sankey, 73rd 7 

District, Clearfield and Cambria Counties.   8 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Brad Roae, Crawford and 9 

Erie County. 10 

MINORITY CHAIRMAN MATZIE:  Rob Matzie, Beaver and 11 

Allegheny County.   12 

REPRESENTATIVE NELSON:  Eric Nelson, Westmoreland 13 

County. 14 

REPRESENTATIVE DAVIS:  Tina Davis, 141st, Bucks 15 

County. 16 

REPRESENTATIVE SCHWEYER:  Peter Schweyer, 22nd 17 

Legislative District, Lehigh County, City of Allentown.   18 

REPRESENTATIVE PICKETT:  Tina Pickett, Bradford, 19 

Sullivan, and Susquehanna Counties.  20 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  I would like to thank 21 

the committee members that were here today.  This is not a 22 

voting session day, so members came mostly just for this 23 

hearing, so I appreciate the effort that members made to 24 

get here, especially those that live far away from the 25 
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capital.  1 

It looks like we have our second panel in place 2 

so we're going to have Sam Marshall from the Insurance 3 

Federation, Arielle Chortanoff from Independence Blue 4 

Cross, Doug Furness from Capital Blue Cross, and Michael 5 

Yantis from Highmark.  So whatever order you folks decide, 6 

whoever wants to kick things off, you may go ahead and 7 

begin your testimony.   8 

MR. MARSHALL:  Okay.  Sam Marshall here.  And you 9 

have our testimony.   10 

You know, one of the things that struck me from 11 

the last panel, you know, the concern, and one of the 12 

reasons why I hope this becomes a dialogue and not just two 13 

separate panels, the concern that was raised of switching 14 

without any notice to a family shouldn't happen.  We don't 15 

think it does.  I mean, it's one of the reasons I want to 16 

learn more.  I mean, if it's a company that we represent, I 17 

want to ask that company what happened because, you know, 18 

we've gone through this, you know, in past sessions. 19 

Companies say that they don't make those switches 20 

absent notice and the ability for the patient and the 21 

patient's provider to question it.  You may be going into 22 

one of the questions that does come up with any state 23 

legislation.  You only affect a surprisingly small segment 24 

of the population.   25 
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You know, we represent commercial insurers who 1 

issue insurance policies to employers and individuals.  2 

That in Pennsylvania covers about 20, 25 percent of the 3 

population.  You know, about half the population is covered 4 

by government programs. It may be an insurer may be working 5 

with the government program but nothing that we do here 6 

regulates that.  You know, the self-insured population as 7 

well. 8 

So just understand, I mean, you know, we'll learn 9 

more, I hope, from the people who testified before about 10 

where they're seeing non-medical switching, but 11 

particularly non-medical switching without notice.  We 12 

don't think we're doing that.  We don't agree that, I mean, 13 

that shouldn't be happening, so we'd want to learn more 14 

about where that's happening and with what inadequacy on 15 

the notice part. 16 

The thing that does come up in this is, you know, 17 

the challenge that we face, and you face which is trying to 18 

get people quality care at an affordable price.  The 19 

reality is that during the course of a policy year, drug 20 

companies may be raising prices.  Generics may come online 21 

that are now available and it's not static, you know.  The 22 

world doesn't exist on when, you know, Sam Marshall gets 23 

his insurance policy, and nothing changes in the next year.  24 

It's not just with drug companies and drug pricing, it's 25 
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with providers being in my network or being on my insurer's 1 

network.  It's with new procedures coming online, you know, 2 

new treatments being developed.  And you know, so things do 3 

change in that. 4 

Just in the world of medication, you know, 5 

medications can all of a sudden become, you know, over the 6 

counter.  You can have new brands coming out so in that 7 

sense, your drug formularies should be adaptive during the 8 

course of the year.  You know, frankly, that not only holds 9 

the cost down, but in many instances, gets better quality 10 

drugs and more affordable drugs to the patient.   11 

You know, at the same time, we really do need, 12 

you know -- nobody is suggesting that there should be 13 

midterm, you know, drug switching that would jeopardize the 14 

health of the patient.  That's not what we do.  That's not 15 

what we're about and if there are problems along those 16 

lines, we really need to sit down with the last panel and 17 

say, here, let's figure out what's going on and where and 18 

plug that gap. 19 

I'll turn it over to Arielle. 20 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  Thanks, Sam.  Arielle 21 

Chortanoff.  I represent Independence Blue Cross. 22 

First of all, good morning.  Good morning, 23 

Representative Oberlander, Chairman Matzie, Chairman Roae, 24 

members of the committee and staff.   25 
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As I mentioned -- closer? 1 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  We can't hear you. 2 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  All right.  All right.   3 

Arielle Chortanoff here on behalf of Independence 4 

Blue Cross but I'm flanked here by my friends and 5 

colleagues from Capital Blue Cross and Highmark that will 6 

fill in any blanks that I might miss.   7 

We're similarly interested in learning more about 8 

the problem.  We don't see a wide-spread pattern of abuse.  9 

We don't hear a lot of complaints, if any, about this 10 

problem from our pharmacy teams internally so we are 11 

interested to hear.  We always know there's one-offs of 12 

every issue, but we are interested to hear if there's 13 

patterns of repeated and purposeful abuses in the system. 14 

We're concerned the legislation broadly prohibits 15 

us from making any changes.  So while we're focused on 16 

prescription drugs costs, the legislation is written in 17 

such a way that it would prohibit us from making any 18 

changes to our health care benefits throughout the year.  19 

This is a practice that, I mean, it's not a systemic 20 

practice but this is not -- how we operate our business is 21 

not different than how Medicaid would run their program, 22 

how Medicare would run their program, or other state 23 

programs would run their programs in terms of how we manage 24 

benefits and how we manage prescription drug costs. 25 
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A little bit more about that because we do think 1 

that the focus here is on prescription drugs.  Our 2 

formulary is a list of FDA-approved medications.  That 3 

includes brand medications.  It includes lower cost but 4 

equally effective generic medications that reflect the 5 

latest in safety standards and efficacy for the latest 6 

science available.   7 

It's reviewed yearly.  It's reviewed yearly by 8 

the state government, by the federal government, as part of 9 

our annual filings.  They look at things like the numbers 10 

and type of drugs that are on each class, adherence to 11 

nondiscrimination standards.  We cannot take certain drugs 12 

and put them all on the highest tier.  That would be 13 

discriminatory.  And then they look at our plan formulary 14 

against other plan formularies, against Highmark, Capital, 15 

Aetna, United.  They look to see if we have any outliers in 16 

terms of how we offer our prescription drug coverage. 17 

It's not folks like me that makes these 18 

decisions.  It's a pharmacy and therapeutics committee.  19 

You guys and ladies might hear about that in other venues, 20 

but these are independent pharmacists and physicians not 21 

employed by health plans that are members of the community 22 

that make recommendations to us as to what should be 23 

changed, what should be added, what might be a little bit 24 

outdated and need another review.   25 
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Negative formulary changes, which is what you 1 

might have heard about today from folks that came before 2 

us, are made maybe twice a year and this doesn't mean 3 

something generally comes off the formulary.  It means it's 4 

placed into a higher tier if there's a generic available or 5 

prior auth is maybe put onto that prescription because of 6 

some kind of market forces and I'll talk a little bit more 7 

about that in just a minute.   8 

In terms of clinically sensitive conditions, a 9 

lot of what you heard earlier, these folks had clinically 10 

sensitive conditions.  Seizures, HIV patients, transplant 11 

patients, we treat those folks with the utmost of 12 

sensitivity.  We don't just switch their medications.  Any 13 

switch that would be made -- I can't even characterize it 14 

as a switch -- it would be made on a go forward basis.  So 15 

if we were to change something in a formulary that would 16 

impact those populations, that change would be made on a go 17 

forward basis.  It wouldn't impact the individuals already 18 

prescribed that medication. 19 

For more of your routine meds, we give ample 20 

notification to both the member and to the provider with 21 

appeal rights available that a change might be coming, and 22 

a generic alternative might be available to them in the 23 

coming months.  24 

I talked a little bit about prior authorization.  25 
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Independence is very proud of the fact that since 2014 we 1 

have reduced opioid utilizers by 42 percent and opioid 2 

scripts by 52 percent.  This is a direct result of prior 3 

authorization and although that evokes maybe a negative 4 

connotation, we had very positive results from imposing 5 

prior authorization on opioids and adding quantity limits 6 

to a lot of our opioid medications.  So not every time we 7 

make a change is a negative change or does it negatively 8 

impact the population because we'd argue that that was 9 

actually a very positive impact. 10 

Similar to what Sam said, we think the heart of 11 

this and what the bill might not address or what the bill 12 

doesn't address is the cost issue.  Independence Blue Cross 13 

is paid out -- from 2017 to 2019, our pharmacy costs have 14 

increased 13 percent from $1.5 to $1.7 billion.  So we need 15 

the tools to be able to manage these costs effectively or 16 

else that ends up being part of the premiums that are 17 

charged to our individuals, our families, and our groups.   18 

This is a 156 million increase between 2017 and 19 

2019.  That's even accounting for pharmaceutical rebates 20 

and that's a growth rate of more than three times the rate 21 

of inflation during those years.  And that's all with the 22 

backdrop that 90 percent of our formulary prescriptions are 23 

filled as generics.  So the cost is a very, very 24 

significant driver of a lot of the changes that we make 25 
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when generics come to market. 1 

I would just say in closing, I want to give folks 2 

a chance to talk, integration is key.  We're not going to 3 

do anything that would harm the member's health.  4 

Clinically we're not going to make any decisions, either on 5 

the medical side or on the pharmaceutical side that will 6 

have a direct and negative impact on a member's health.  7 

And we think that this legislation ties our hands and it 8 

may be the only stakeholder in the health care system, 9 

you're tying our hands while allowing the pharmaceutical 10 

companies and other stakeholder hospitals and providers, 11 

not to point any fingers at all, but they can conduct 12 

business as usual and we'd be kind of tied in terms of what 13 

we can do to react to the different market forces.   14 

So first and foremost, I think we need to be 15 

concerned about the pricing and the behavior that drives up 16 

the prescription drugs costs that then, you know, 17 

facilitates a need on our end to make some changes.   18 

So I apologize.  That was a little bit long but 19 

that's all I have.   20 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  No, you're doing well.  21 

So yeah, just keep coming down the line. 22 

MR. YANTIS:  And I think Mr. Marshall and Ms. 23 

Chortanoff covered the key issues so out of deference for 24 

the committee's time, I think Mr. Furness and I are -- Doug 25 
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has one comment.  I stand corrected.  Then we can get to Q 1 

and A.  2 

MR. FURNESS:  And just to put a finer point on 3 

what both Sam and Arielle noted about cost, while we're 4 

being asked to restrict changes in our policies during the 5 

course of a policy year, we never hear conversation in this 6 

building about telling pharmaceutical industry that what we 7 

pay for insulin on January 1st we should pay for on 8 

December 31st.  And those costs, obviously, we have to 9 

absorb and they often times, unfortunately, are passed on 10 

to the customer too.  So this isn't just a one direction 11 

type of issue.  So I'd ask for you to consider those things 12 

as well.  13 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Okay.  Well, thank you 14 

for your testimony.  I appreciate that. 15 

Members that came in after we introduced 16 

ourselves, I think it might have just been Frank.  Go ahead 17 

and introduce yourself.  We had members introduce 18 

themselves.   19 

REPRESENTATIVE FARRY:  Representative Frank 20 

Farry, 142nd District, Bucks County.   21 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Anybody else come in 22 

after we did that?  Okay.  All right. 23 

This might be a little bit awkward, but if we 24 

could have the first panel -- if you folks could stay in 25 
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place, we could have the first panel come back up.  Maybe 1 

use the table over here. It looks like there's three seats 2 

and there's a microphone.   3 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  (Indiscernible). 4 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Yeah, yeah. We should 5 

have done that ahead of time.   6 

I can't think why we didn't do that before the 7 

hearing started. 8 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  I want the first question, 9 

Chairman.  10 

SUBCOMITTEE MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Thank you 11 

everybody for your testimony.  And you know, every time we 12 

look at anything that has to do with health insurance, as 13 

policy makers we have to think, okay, every time we do 14 

something that enhances insurance coverage, you know, 15 

covers more things, cover things better, whatever, that's 16 

good from a public policy standpoint in some regards.  But 17 

in other regards, it does raise the price that people have 18 

to pay, and affordability is a factor. 19 

On the other hand, any time insurance coverages 20 

aren't as good as what people think they should be, you 21 

know, that's not considered good.  But that does result in 22 

a lower price.  So we have to reach the right balance of 23 

making sure if we made insurance coverage so broad that it 24 

was so expensive nobody could afford it, you know, that 25 
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would be a problem.  But if the coverages are so limited 1 

that it doesn't cover what people think it should cover, 2 

that's a problem too.  So we try to reach that right 3 

balance.   4 

So we're going to open it up for questions.  I 5 

guess my question is going to be -- I can't remember.  6 

Somebody testified they -- I think it was 7 

Independence -- that you don't change the formulary for 8 

people that are currently in treatment during the policy 9 

period; is that correct? 10 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  Yes.   11 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  For the serious 12 

conditions like cancer and -- 13 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  Yeah, clinically sensitive we 14 

call them, yeah. 15 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  But if somebody new 16 

comes along, you might have them on the lower cost 17 

medicine? 18 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  Sure, or a different medicine.  19 

Right. 20 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Okay.  How does Capital 21 

and Highmark handle that? 22 

MR. YANTIS:  I believe it would be very similar.  23 

I think Arielle used the correct term.  There's a 24 

clinically sensitive component of individuals who are 25 
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receiving these medications and, again, any changes to the 1 

formulary, as Arielle had referenced, are done by our 2 

pharmacy and therapeutics committee.  And that's a 3 

committee that's comprised of pharmacists and medical 4 

professionals external to the organization.  There are 5 

internal folks and there are external folks.  So it's 6 

clinicians in the community that help us decide and 7 

determine what medications are appropriate for different 8 

levels on the formulary.   9 

And I do want to stress, any time there is a 10 

change made, and I believe Arielle had mentioned this, 11 

notice is provided to the member, the individual receiving 12 

the medication, as well as the provider, the individual who 13 

is prescribed that medication.  And for Highmark, it's a 14 

60-day notice.  So there's 60 days for the doctor and/or 15 

the member to appeal that decision.  Appeal is such a, you 16 

know, bureaucratic term, but it's basically their 17 

opportunity to reach out to our clinicians and say no, this 18 

medication, this person needs to remain on this medication 19 

because of X, Y, and Z reason and there's a dialogue that 20 

occurs and that can happen.   21 

So I think that appeal process is extremely 22 

important and that provides the protections that are 23 

needed.   24 

MR. FURNESS:  And our experience is the same as 25 
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Independence and Highmark in terms of when we make those 1 

changes.  And the only thing I would add to just follow up 2 

on what Mike just said about our appeals process, I think 3 

all of us have an aggressive appeals process and 4 

notification process which is why we don't see internally  5 

complaints about this particular issue internally.  And I 6 

was just looking at the testimony of the insurance 7 

department.  They don't either. 8 

And I think that's because we do reach out well 9 

in advance of making any particular change and we create a 10 

dialogue.  We encourage a dialogue between the provider, 11 

the patient, and the company to make the decisions that's 12 

best for the customer.   13 

DR. MASS:  Representative Neilson let me know 14 

that I could make a -- have a question.  Is that -- 15 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  Mr. 16 

Chairman -- (indiscernible). 17 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Okay. 18 

DR. MASS:  I'll abide by whatever you tell me to. 19 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Okay.  Yeah.  I was 20 

asking these folks, but yeah, we can have you guys weigh in 21 

on that too.  So what's you're take on what they were just 22 

saying?   23 

DR. MASS:  Well, so you brought up this appeals 24 

process.  You know, now, I don't have any chronic medical 25 
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conditions.  I'm a very lucky, blessed woman and I still 1 

get a welter of paperwork from my insurance company telling 2 

me X, Y, Z, P, D, Q.  I'm not any meds.  I haven't taken an 3 

antibiotic since medical school.  I still get all that 4 

paper.  I cannot imagine -- well, I can imagine because I 5 

meet these patients, the amount of paperwork that they get 6 

to have to like know that they're going to pick something 7 

up and read through it and realize that something has been 8 

switched.   9 

And you know, one thing that I can tell you as a 10 

physician who I have my own grassroots physician 11 

organization advocacy group that I started, Practicing 12 

Physicians of America, thousands of physicians, and we're 13 

connected to other groups, 37,000 physicians all in our 14 

consortium, we spend two-thirds of our time doing paperwork 15 

and one-third of our time doing patient work.  Let that 16 

sink in for a minute.  So now we're supposed to do more?  17 

More appeals?  Is that good for our patients?   18 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  I just wanted to take a moment 19 

to respond, if we're able? 20 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Yeah, yeah.  Hold on one 21 

second. 22 

Chairman Matzie, is it okay if we have kind of a 23 

-- 24 

MINORITY CHAIRMAN MATZIE:  Absolutely. 25 
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MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  -- loose, less formal -- 1 

DR. MASS:  I like the dialogue.  I don't mean to 2 

be, you know -- 3 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Okay.  Yeah, go ahead.   4 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  Yeah. 5 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  As long as we're not 6 

attacking each other, Chairman.  That's what we want to 7 

make certain that we're not like he said/she said.  Let's 8 

just -- because I really don't like that. 9 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Yeah, we can be a little 10 

bit less formal today.  Go ahead.   11 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  I think we're a friendly bunch.  12 

We hear what you say in this and other forums about 13 

paperwork and the amount, the volume of information that 14 

you're forced to digest and that patients are forced to 15 

digest.  And I would just offer -- because this comes up, 16 

this is similar to other proposals that we see like capping 17 

copays, restrictions on prior authorization.  This is all 18 

kind of in the same vein and for that we're developing, as 19 

insurers -- I know I can speak for Independence Blue Cross 20 

but I know my colleagues are, their plans are as 21 

well -- tools that make it easier for physicians, for 22 

practicing physicians and for patients to understand their 23 

benefits.   24 

We have an electronic portal that members 25 
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and -- well, not members -- on the provider side that 1 

physicians can log into.  It's called NaviNet, and they see 2 

their patient's benefits in real time as to alleviate that 3 

paperwork burden.  We understand it.  We get it.  We try to 4 

do everything electronically.   5 

Some of our physicians are on board with that 6 

approach.  Others like things like paper, but there are 7 

tools available in real time to know that when you go to 8 

your doctor, if you're an Independence member, that this is 9 

your drug formulary and this is what's on it and this is 10 

what you're going to pay.  So we do try to meet physicians 11 

and members where they're at.  And that may not be your 12 

experience with everyone or every plan, but that is 13 

available to our members and providers today. 14 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Okay.  All right. 15 

At this time, I'm going to see, does Chairman 16 

Matzie, do you have a question at this time? 17 

MINORITY CHAIRMAN MATZIE:  I think a question and 18 

a comment.  I think the one thing that really comes out any 19 

time we talk about insurance, and I served on the insurance 20 

committee for ten years and have two elderly parents that 21 

both have chronic illness and chronic issues and have had 22 

to deal through paperwork and go through the processes, et 23 

cetera.  So I hear it.  I hear what you're saying and had 24 

to, you know, hold mom down when she was having her seizure 25 
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after a brain trauma, so I sympathize for what you had to 1 

deal with, with your child.  As a parent, I couldn't image.  2 

And doing it with my mother, it was traumatic, but I still 3 

don't know how I had the intestinal fortitude to do it, but 4 

it just happened.   5 

But having said that, I think the one thing that 6 

always comes out any time we talk about issues relative to 7 

insurance is there are good insurers and there are insurers 8 

that may be taking shortcuts.  Or there are insurers that 9 

maybe aren't necessarily following through and it may not 10 

even be the policy of the insurance company.  It could be 11 

the person that the patient is speaking to on the phone, 12 

getting wrong information.  Maybe for whatever reason and 13 

whatnot. 14 

So I think that we have to keep that in mind as 15 

we have this dialogue going.  I think when we hear non-16 

medical switching as policy makers it must makes sense.  17 

Now getting to the root of it all, you know, it may not be 18 

as easy when you make the sausage when you're talking 19 

policy.  It's not just that simple because there are a 20 

variety of factors involved when coming down with it.   21 

I've been a cosponsor of this measure in the past 22 

and because I believe that we shouldn't be in that 23 

situation.  We shouldn't have patients be in that 24 

situation.  But at the same time, I also recognize that 25 
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there are a variety of factors involved when coming to a 1 

policy that takes into consideration everything because at 2 

the end of the day, someone's got to pay for it.  And I 3 

think that's something that we need to keep in mind as this 4 

dialogue continues whether through today's actions or 5 

moving forward as stakeholders sit down around a room and 6 

as we heard testimony say, hey, we'd like to find out what 7 

insurer that was or what situation that was. 8 

So I think that having this type of dialogue in 9 

front of us as policy makers helps, hopefully, get us to 10 

that point.  But I think, you know, when you hear a patient 11 

or you hear a caregiver talk about having to go through 12 

what they've had to go through, you know, if you're human 13 

you've got some sympathy.  So you want to try and ensure 14 

that that doesn't happen moving forward, and especially if 15 

it's happening to you individually.   16 

So I think, you know, more or less a comment than 17 

a question and just really appreciate at least having this 18 

dialogue and hearing from folks and having a little bit of 19 

a handle on this issue.  And talking to both insurers as 20 

well as advocates in the past on this, I'll defer to the 21 

other members to actually ask questions and answers and 22 

just take it all in. 23 

So thank you, Mr. Chairman.   24 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  All right.  Thank you, 25 
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Chairman Matzie. 1 

We're going to have the prime sponsor, 2 

Representative Oberlander, ask her question.  And then so 3 

far members, we have Nelson, Neilson, and Mehaffie in that 4 

order.  If another member wants to ask a question, try to 5 

get Phil's attention down here.   6 

Go ahead, Representative Oberlander. 7 

REPRESENTATIVE OBERLANDER:  Thank you, Chairman.  8 

And thank you, Chairman Matzie, for your comments.   9 

I do want to make it clear that there are many 10 

other insurance companies and there are many other groups 11 

of those who have been impacted by this change.  And quite 12 

frankly, I call it contract 101.  If you sign a contract, 13 

you pay the fee.  You expect that you get what you get.  I 14 

think, Mr. Marshall, you said it, it's a small universe 15 

that we're talking about.  It's those who actually sign 16 

their name on the line that they've looked at the contract, 17 

they expect to be getting a certain product, and they 18 

expect to pay a certain amount of money. 19 

And we've talked about epilepsy and we've talked 20 

about some other cancer and those kinds of things, but we 21 

also have letters in the packet from the Chronic Disease 22 

Coalition, lupus, MS, and liver cancer and I have 23 

specifically heard from my constituents on diabetes and 24 

hemophilia.   25 
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Dr. Mass, have you had any experience with the 1 

diabetes?  And I know that we keep focusing on the 2 

formulary, but I've heard about the pumps.  I've heard 3 

about the equipment that goes with the pumps.  Are you 4 

familiar with any of those concerns or issues? 5 

DR. MASS:  So you know, I would be useful in this 6 

capacity as a story-gatherer.  I'm not an endocrinologist, 7 

but I know that there's a pump that's right now 8 

malfunctioned and I believe there's been 1,700 injured or 9 

hurt.  And please forgive me, it's a number that's just 10 

coming in my head.  I was not anticipating this question. 11 

So diabetes medications, by and large, insulin is 12 

covered.  I've certainly heard of the rationing, you know, 13 

because of the cost of the insulin.  So that is not, you 14 

know, something I see. 15 

I will say that, you know, the idea that I guess 16 

the term was sensitive diseases.  You know, one of the most 17 

common things I see is asthma and I have had patients that 18 

I'm trying to electronically get ready for their scripts 19 

and up it pops, Express Scripts, one of the three big 20 

pharmacy benefit managers.  And by the way the pharmacy 21 

benefit managers are either owned or owned by insurance 22 

companies now and it is the pharmacy benefit managers that 23 

are functionally responsible for making the formularies. 24 

And interestingly enough, the pharmacy benefit 25 
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managers are allowed to receive monetary renumeration from 1 

the pharmaceutical companies.  In any other industry, that 2 

would be called a kickback.  They tend to call them rebates 3 

here.  It's actually something that was pushed forward at 4 

the federal level and I think it's -- if nothing else, it's 5 

a huge conflict of interest. 6 

And of interest to you all, because they were 7 

discussing financial matters, which I do think are very 8 

important.  I'm a big believer in fiscal -- I don't 9 

understand why everyone's not a fiscal conservative.  If we 10 

are conserving our money, we're going to have more to spend 11 

down the line for everyone, right?  But your own auditor 12 

general, Eugene DePasquale, let out a report last year on 13 

pharmaceutical benefit managers and he's like, to 14 

paraphrase him, I'm living in a black box here. There's no 15 

transparency on the money that's flowing between 16 

pharmaceutical companies and the benefit managers who are 17 

owned or own insurance companies. 18 

So if we want to be fiscally responsible, we 19 

can't do so unless we have numbers or am I wrong?  So I'd 20 

like to see some numbers on that that's beyond the scope of 21 

this, but there's another package of bills to ask for. 22 

REPRESENTATIVE OBERLANDER:  Okay.   23 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Just as a note of 24 

interest, the health committee recently passed legislation.  25 
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We passed it out of the House for pharmacy benefit manager 1 

reform.  It's over in the Senate right now so there is some 2 

stuff -- 3 

DR. MASS:  Wonderful. 4 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  -- being worked on in 5 

that regards. 6 

Okay.   Next on our list -- what I did was I 7 

asked my question.  I had the Minority Chair, the prime 8 

sponsor.  Now we're going to go with the committee members.  9 

Representative Nelson was the first one we had written 10 

down.   11 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Thank you, Chairman.   12 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  No, you looked the right 13 

way.   14 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  No, Neilson.  No, Neilson. 15 

REPRESENTATIVE NELSON:  I'm just going to pause 16 

as my -- 17 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  Again, it's very 18 

confused, Chairman.  I just thought, you know -- 19 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Representative Nelson? 20 

REPRESENTATIVE NELSON:  Yes? 21 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  He moved the table and 22 

chairs.  We let him go first.   23 

REPRESENTATIVE NELSON:  He did.  I look forward 24 

to his second question, Mr. Chairman.   25 



 39 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Go ahead, Representative 1 

Nelson. 2 

REPRESENTATIVE NELSON:  So my question for the 3 

panel -- and thank you all for your testimony.   4 

Mr. Marshall, you had mentioned that it was 25 to 5 

40 -- a limited percentage of insurance carriers in 6 

Pennsylvania as you touched on some of the policies for 7 

drugs for vulnerable people.  But I was very interested in 8 

Mrs. Santiago's testimony on recategorizing prescriptions 9 

as pharmacy benefits where -- this was a new wrinkle I was 10 

not familiar with and just wanted to see, you know, is this 11 

an actual issue where there is authorization for the cancer 12 

treatment but now the patient is paying for the delivery of 13 

that treatment to the hospital?  Am I saying that 14 

correctly? 15 

MS. SANTIAGO:  So what's happening is what 16 

usually would be a medical benefit, because these are 17 

infusion patients, right, so we're not -- sorry. 18 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  If you could start over 19 

please.  Have it closer to you so we can hear it.  Thank 20 

you. 21 

MS. SANTIAGO:  Okay.  Is that better?   22 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Yes. 23 

MS. SANTIAGO:  Okay.  So what's happened is is 24 

that patients who are in treatment -- so we're not talking 25 
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oral medication chemo, right, which would make sense to use 1 

pharmacy benefits.  We're talking infusion medications.  So 2 

what happened was is we've had patients who the insurer 3 

approved under medical and it's not -- I want to be clear 4 

that it's not -- I'm just going to say Highmark, right.  So 5 

it's not a Highmark thing, right?  It's obviously how that 6 

plan is set up. 7 

So there are benefit exclusions on some of these 8 

policies that say now that the chemotherapy can no longer 9 

be from the hospital.  It has to come from specialty 10 

pharmacy.  And so now what the patient is actually paying 11 

is they're paying their highest tier probably for pharmacy 12 

benefits but realistically, what are you paying for?  13 

You're paying for two vials that a patient can't even do 14 

anything with.  So of course it has to get sent to the 15 

hospital because it's still chair time.  It still needs to 16 

be an infusion medication.   17 

So that's actually what's happening is that it's 18 

not necessarily what I hear over here where the drug itself 19 

got switched.  They're actually switching whether it was a 20 

medical benefit and now making it be a pharmacy benefit to 21 

use a mandated specialty pharmacy.  And so it does impact 22 

the patient because now they're looking at in a sense of if 23 

I'm supposed to get seven cycles, can I pay all seven 24 

cycles, $80, in the course of how ever many weeks?  Am I 25 
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going to have to stop treatment because I can't afford it 1 

anymore?  And so that is the issue that we're seeing now. 2 

REPRESENTATIVE NELSON:  And so I'm understanding, 3 

the patient would be paying that $80 to the pharmacy -- 4 

MS. SANTIAGO:  Correct. 5 

REPRESENTATIVE NELSON:  -- and not to the 6 

insurance company?  So does that fall within their 7 

deductible window?  You know, a lot of plans now have that 8 

elevated. 9 

MS. SANTIAGO:  Correct.  It's probably toward 10 

their out of pocket on their pharmacy benefits. 11 

REPRESENTATIVE NELSON:  On the pharmacy benefits.  12 

All right.  Is it -- 13 

MS. SANTIAGO:  But they -- but -- 14 

REPRESENTATIVE NELSON:  -- insurance.  Can you 15 

touch on what you're seeing in that practice?  It's 16 

somewhat disturbing to me. 17 

MR. YANTIS:  That's one that at least Doug and I 18 

were chatting -- we're going to have to go back and 19 

actually ask about.  This is -- I've not heard of this 20 

before so I'm not familiar with the dynamic.  I don't know 21 

when it occurs, why it occurs, or what the circumstances 22 

are that would trigger a movement from something that's 23 

covered under your medical benefit to your pharmacy 24 

benefit. 25 
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The one element that I could add that might help 1 

inform this is it will -- setting aside the switching, 2 

let's talk about the cost issue in terms of the patient 3 

exposure to a coinsurance, copayment, or deductible.  4 

Depending on that person's plan, it could be more favorable 5 

to them to have it moved to the pharmacy benefit because 6 

generally speaking, the pharmacy cost-sharing structure is 7 

more generous than your medical cost-sharing structure.  8 

Not in every case.  There are going to be exceptions where 9 

you would be exposed to greater out of pocket just 10 

depending on how that is designed.   11 

And also to further complicate this, there are 12 

also instances where we will contract with a customer for 13 

their medical benefits, but that customer will acquire 14 

their pharmacy benefits separate and apart from their 15 

contract with us.  And this usually happens in a group 16 

setting when you have an employer who would get their 17 

medical benefits from Highmark, we of course, would offer 18 

them pharmacy but they would say, no, we're going to get it 19 

separately directly from a PBM themselves.  They can do 20 

that.  And then there becomes a disjointed approach between 21 

the medical and the pharmacy benefit.   22 

That may be at play in this as well.  So I just 23 

share that to say there's a lot of issues in here and I'd 24 

like to go back and take a look at it.  But if anybody has 25 
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any insight that's a little deeper than that, please. 1 

MR. MARSHALL:  And that's really a question, and 2 

that's one of the reasons we'd like to sort of dig into 3 

some of these problems.   4 

They are two distinct coverages and, you know, 5 

whether that's logical or it's just evolved that way, but 6 

you have your major medical coverage and then you have your 7 

pharmacy coverage and those are distinct policies maybe 8 

coming from the distinct insurers.  9 

And generally it is the case, as Mike said, that 10 

your pharmacy coverage because you don't have the high 11 

deductible.  You may be in a high deductible major medical 12 

plan but that wouldn't be the same case on the pharmacy 13 

side.  So you know, how you handle going from one to the 14 

other, which may evolve depending on, you know, if you hit 15 

a certain price or if it becomes a chronic disease, that 16 

may be beyond the scope of this bill because this bill 17 

wouldn't impact that.   18 

Sometimes, you know, you go from something being 19 

covered under major medical to something covered under 20 

pharmacy.  That's not a switch in policy.  That's not a 21 

switch in the terms during the course of a policy.  That's 22 

just two different policies.  But we'd like to learn more 23 

on the specifics of what you're talking about. 24 

REPRESENTATIVE NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, 25 
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because it did seem both it was an unusual practice and it 1 

would maybe not be captured to protect the consumer, you 2 

know, given this legislation in the current form.  Thank 3 

you. 4 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  All right.  We're going 5 

to move on next to Representative Neilson.  Then it will be 6 

Representative Mehaffie. 7 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  And this is why I want 8 

to go first, Chairman, because he's forever stealing my 9 

stuff.  Every time I get a question and we think alike and 10 

named alike, the whole nine yards. 11 

First off, thank you for testifying today, and 12 

I'm glad, Chairman, that you brought some of the top-notch 13 

people up from the city of Brotherly and Sisterly Love, 14 

Philadelphia, to testify in front of us today. 15 

Now Mike, you identified something which was a 16 

concern of a lot of people when you talked about it's not a 17 

computer making these decisions, this is actually a panel.  18 

Can you explain a little more on that panel, who's there 19 

and who's making that decision because we do stuff through 20 

cost and everybody thinks there's an algorithm that runs 21 

through?  I personally did when we first started this 22 

conversation, but you mentioned that.  Who's on that panel 23 

and do all those decisions get made through that panel or 24 

do they get pushed down to like this pharmacy level thing 25 
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here, that a pharmacist makes it? 1 

MR. YANTIS:  Sure.  Sure.  Happy to speak to that 2 

and I think it's a great question and it's worth digging 3 

into. 4 

As it relates to formulary changes, and I can 5 

even go into the realm of medical changes, anything 6 

clinical related, but for purposes of this, we're talking 7 

about a formulary change.  That's again, a great example.  8 

That's not decided by some actuarial formula.  It's not 9 

decided by a computer.  It's decided by a group of 10 

physicians, clinicians, some of which are with Highmark, 11 

some of which are in the community. 12 

The other distinction that I'll speak to from 13 

Highmark's perspective is we're in a little bit different 14 

of a situation because we're a blended health organization.  15 

We actually own a hospital system in Western PA, the 16 

Allegheny Health Network.  So we also have the advantage of 17 

working directly with clinicians in the Allegheny Health 18 

Network to help inform our decisions. 19 

So the committee if you will, the pharmacy and 20 

therapeutics committee, is comprised of clinicians, 21 

pharmaceutical experts in the community that I believe 22 

quarterly will meet to review the drugs that are coming 23 

into the market, have or have come into the market since 24 

they had last met. 25 
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We chart out what we call our pipeline for a new 1 

pharmaceutical's entry in the market and part of that 2 

committee's responsibility is to evaluate these new 3 

medicines that are coming into the market, evaluate their 4 

efficacy, review the FDA studies on them, review the 5 

clinical trials that are on them, and then compare them to 6 

any other drugs that are currently on the formulary to 7 

determine their value, their benefit over and above what is 8 

existing in the market. And it's all clinically-based those 9 

decisions.   10 

And then they would make a recommendation to the 11 

Highmark pharmacy team.  We have this new drug coming onto 12 

the market.  You need to put this drug at this tier, the 13 

lowest tier, because this is going to provide the best 14 

value to the member.  Or we have a new drug coming onto the 15 

market.  That needs to stay at tier three, the higher tier, 16 

because the existing drug that's on the market is better 17 

for that individual.  Or we have a new generic coming onto 18 

the market.  Its value is proven just as efficient as the 19 

drug that you currently have on the lowest tier, the brand 20 

name.  You need to put this one on the lower tier and move 21 

the brand name to another tier because that is in the best 22 

interest of the member.  It provides them with the most 23 

value.   24 

Did that answer your question? 25 
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REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  Yeah. 1 

DR. MASS:  May I ask a follow-up here? 2 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  No, you can't ask a 3 

follow-up.  You can write it down.  I'll ask it for you.  4 

No.  Go ahead.  If there's something you would like to add, 5 

add please.   6 

DR. MASS:  I'll crumble up the paper and toss it 7 

your say.  If you catch it, you can ask it. 8 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  As you can see, we also 9 

like to -- we enjoy each other's company at this committee 10 

as well.  So -- 11 

DR. MASS:  Oh, no, no.  This should be 12 

like -- this is how it always is, right? 13 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  It usually is.  14 

DR. MASS:  Right.   15 

So you know, you brought up that there's a panel 16 

that come from, you know, pharmacists that are out there in 17 

the community.  I referenced vertical integration before, 18 

how, you know, there's insurance companies being owned by 19 

PBMs and vice versa.   20 

There's also large pharmacies.  And I'm not 21 

saying it's any of you sitting over there that are 22 

responsible for this, but CVS is the salient example here.  23 

CVS owns CVS Caremark, the PBM, and now they actually 24 

happen to own Aetna.  So I mean, CVS could make a panel and 25 
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say, well, oh we have pharmacists on our panel, but those 1 

panelists work for CVS and, you know, by the way, I 2 

referred before that the benefit managers in the case of 3 

CVS at CVS Caremark, are allowed to accept monetary 4 

renumeration from the pharmaceutical manufacturers.   5 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  And that's what the 6 

Chairman said he's going to do that.  7 

DR. MASS:  Correct. 8 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  But that's a great 9 

question.   10 

DR. MASS:  A kickback, but to finish -- 11 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  Who puts the -- is there 12 

anything legislatively -- excuse me. 13 

DR. MASS:  Sorry. 14 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  Is there anything 15 

legislatively that says how to put those panels together?  16 

How's that?  That's what we're looking at.   17 

DR. MASS:  I just thing the conflict of interest 18 

-- 19 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  Who puts that together?  20 

Is that something you do -- 21 

DR. MASS:  -- is the pharmacist. 22 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  -- or is there is some 23 

federal legislation or some state legislation that says, 24 

hey, this is who has to be on that advisory panel?  Or is 25 
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that just best practices?   1 

MR. YANTIS:  Yeah, I'm not -- yeah.  I think it's 2 

best practices.  I'm not aware of any federal, state law or 3 

regulation that governs those -- 4 

DR. MASS:  Well, thank you because -- 5 

MR. YANTIS:  -- pharmacy and therapeutics 6 

committees. 7 

DR. MASS:  -- CVS, 60 percent of their revenues 8 

comes from its PBM.  I find that to be a shocking number. 9 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  Okay.  Someone -- last 10 

question, if I can, Chairman, on notification.   11 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  We want to make sure we 12 

have time for -- we can come back to you if there's time, 13 

but we want to make sure Representative Mehaffie has time 14 

to ask his question as well. 15 

Go ahead, Representative. 16 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  Do you want me to yield 17 

time to the gentleman from Philadelphia?  18 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  Thanks. 19 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  My time?   20 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   21 

We'll get back to you.  I promise.  All right.   22 

REPRESENTATIVE NEILSON:  Will you ask your 23 

question?  I could have went three times already. 24 

REPRESENTATIVE MAHAFFIE:  I got you. 25 
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Mr. Mentzer, may I ask this quick question?  When 1 

you described what was going on with your child, are you 2 

saying that she was on a -- changed to a generic drug and 3 

that's what caused the epilepsy and the incident that 4 

happened with her? 5 

MR. MENTZER:  Yeah.  She was on -- originally, 6 

she was on the prescription Trileptal medication.  It was 7 

brand specific.  During the mail order process, they 8 

changed it to the generic type of Trileptal and once she 9 

was on the generic type is when she had her breakthrough 10 

seizure.  And I wasn't notified that it was a different 11 

medication.   12 

It was -- it came in the same bottle.  It looked 13 

almost identical to the regular Trileptal.  It's just a 14 

small color change difference, slightly different than the 15 

other.  There was no paperwork that said, you know, we 16 

changed your prescription.  It just came in the mail and 17 

that's when it happened. 18 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  Okay.  Now back over to 19 

the insurance.  How is that handled in that situation?  I 20 

mean, when that formulary is changed and you guys go 21 

through that, do they not receive a notice, I mean, as far 22 

as -- that's what I understand, correct?  What we explained 23 

earlier? 24 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  Correct.  Yeah.  We would 25 



 51 

send -- actually, again, it's all situational, situation 1 

specific.  So interested in more about your specific 2 

situation because that would fall under -- seizures would 3 

fall under one of those clinically sensitive conditions.  4 

And I'm using the term clinically sensitive.  I don't know 5 

that it's an across the board term, but seizures would fall 6 

into that.   7 

So generally speaking, and again, there's always 8 

outliers as we know, but that medication from what I 9 

understand should not have been -- that change should not 10 

have been made.  It would have been made on a go forward 11 

basis.  But for other routine medications, we send a 45-day 12 

notice or maybe even 60 days, 30 -- it's notice to both the 13 

member and to the prescribing physician.   14 

And to the prescribing physician, it's not just 15 

saying, oh, Independence Blue Cross is changing their 16 

formulary.  Thank you for your service.  Have a nice day.  17 

It's, Independence Blue Cross is changing their formulary.  18 

Your patient, Arielle Chortanoff, has been prescribed this 19 

medication and it goes into specifics.  So there's an 20 

opportunity there to raise a flag and say, no, no, no, she 21 

can't be changed, and this is reason why.   22 

And we may, in full disclosure, ask for some 23 

clinical documentation but that's a back and forth we'll 24 

have.  But from the sounds of your situation, my 25 
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understanding is that those meds wouldn't be changed or 1 

would be changed on a go forward basis. 2 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  Is that why you give 3 

the 45-day notice though, to have that discussion and get 4 

those -- 5 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  Sure. 6 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  -- clinical reports 7 

back so we know?  And is that something just through IBC or 8 

Highmark or Blue Cross or is that throughout all insurance 9 

companies have that 45-day?  10 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  (Indiscernible). 11 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  Or I'm sorry, 60, 45.  12 

Sam?   13 

MR. MARSHALL:  Yeah.  And that's common across 14 

the board which is why we would love to hear the 15 

gentleman -- love to learn about some specifics because if 16 

there's a breakdown within any insurer, yeah, we'd like to 17 

know about it.   18 

I mean, you know, one of the things I think 19 

Representative Matzie said, you know, there are good 20 

insurers and bad insurers.  Actually, I think there are 21 

heavily regulated insurers that makes them accountable when 22 

they do screw up.   23 

You know, and one of the things I think everybody 24 

needs to be a little bit careful here.  You know, the 25 
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reference was made, well, you know, what you include 1 

pharmacists but, you know, they'll be CVS pharmacists and 2 

somehow that's a scarlet A.  I'd be very wary of saying 3 

that, gee, you know, some pharmacists are good, some 4 

pharmacists are bad, some doctors are good, some doctors 5 

are bad simply because they may or may not have a relation 6 

with an insurance company.   7 

You know, I think we strive, and I think we do 8 

overall a good job, of providing quality care, not just 9 

affordable.  We struggle on affordable care.  You know, 10 

there are ways that we need to improve the dialogue.  We 11 

don't benefit any more than the providers.  You know, 12 

excess paperwork costs us money too.  It's the bane of 13 

everybody's existence. 14 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  Well, Sam, it's not 15 

only the money though, but at the time because of what 16 

transpired here, the insurance company now is incurring 17 

even more costs because his child had to go to the 18 

hospital.  They had to go through more clinical, you know, 19 

work, and I mean, you know, that's where this gets into and 20 

rolls into a difficult situation.   21 

So I don't know how we get into this that we 22 

have -- maybe it's a timeframe that we have to initiate as 23 

far as government, but somewhere along the line there has 24 

to be that timeframe.  You know, I understand -- I mean, 25 
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you wouldn't have to though.   1 

I mean, let me ask you this, do you have to give 2 

that timeframe?  That 45 days to 60 days? 3 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  There's a federal Medicare rule 4 

that requires a certain amount of time for part D drugs.  I 5 

need to do more homework on the state requirement, but 6 

generally speaking, when there's a rule like that it's 7 

easier as an entity to issue notification across the board 8 

rather than just our Medicare members which wouldn't be 9 

impacted by this legislation.  But yes, so there's a 10 

standard at the federal level is the -- 11 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  And what is that 12 

timeframe on the standard? 13 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  Thirty days. 14 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  I'm sorry? 15 

MS. CHORTANOFF:  Thirty days. 16 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  Thirty days.  Okay.  I 17 

see. 18 

MR. FURNESS:  The one thing I would ask, Mr. 19 

Mentzer made a note that he went -- his child went from a 20 

brand to a generic.  In many cases, the pharmacist would 21 

make that decision on their own.  They're allowed to 22 

substitute generic and I'm not sure your bill changes that, 23 

that permits that change in the generic law.   24 

So I'm not sure that one, this law is going to 25 
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impact your specific situation and two, pharmacists are 1 

allowed to make those -- 2 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  So you're saying the 3 

pharmacist -- 4 

MR. FURNESS:  Yeah. 5 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  -- without having 6 

talked to their physician can make that change without 7 

even --  8 

MR. FURNESS:  It's the generic sub- -- yeah.  9 

Generic law. 10 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  Okay.   11 

MR. MENTZER:  That was something that when I 12 

called the pharmacy company, the mail order company, I 13 

specifically spoke to them about it and I asked what 14 

happened.  They said, well, it didn't say brand-specific on 15 

your prescription, so we just changed it.  Now they had 16 

been -- like I said, they had been filling it for a couple 17 

years and all of the sudden they just, boom, they changed 18 

it, but we didn't get notified.  19 

MR. FURNESS:  But your physician is permitted to 20 

put brand-specific on the script and -- 21 

MR. MENTZER:  That is done ever since then.   22 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  And I hear you on that 23 

side.  Do they have a timeframe that they have to say, or 24 

they can switch it immediately as far as the pharmacist?  25 
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Is there any -- 1 

MR. FURNESS:  My understanding is if there's a 2 

generic available for brand A -- 3 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  They can do that.  4 

MR. FURNESS:  -- then they're allowed to 5 

substitute the generic.  6 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  Okay. 7 

MR. FURNESS:  Unless a prescription says brand 8 

specific.   9 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  One final thought here 10 

and we're talking about that if someone can't afford the 11 

copay or the deductible, is there anything in place to help 12 

those out that can't afford that?  I mean, I know we talk 13 

about medical assistance or Medicaid and Medicare, but if 14 

they can't afford that, is there anything out there, 15 

especially in a situation, a cancer patient is being 16 

treated and they can't afford that particular drug, is 17 

there anything out there that you can do to help those 18 

patients out? 19 

MS. SANTIAGO:  Do I got it right?  Okay. 20 

Currently what happens -- I can only speak for 21 

what we do at Jefferson -- we have a team of financial 22 

advocates.  Every patient who's a new infusion patient, we 23 

review their benefits.  Whether you're covered at 100 24 

percent or there's some type of deductible or out of 25 
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pocket, we still review.  We meet with the patient.  We 1 

look at what their diagnosis is, what their regimen is.  We 2 

put them on copay cards.  We put them on foundation 3 

programs.  We even assess them for our hospital's charity 4 

care program.   5 

So we don't fall back just on everything thinking 6 

that the world is fixed with Medicaid because patients were 7 

working before they got, you know, diagnosed.   8 

So one of the things to say is that what my 9 

experience so far with the specialty pharmacies are they're 10 

not proactively doing that.  They're not proactively 11 

telling the patient, hey, there's a copay card for this 12 

medication.  Hey, there's a foundation for your Medicare 13 

Advantage patients who can't use copay cards.  There's a 14 

foundation that can help you. 15 

So we do, but not every -- I can't speak for 16 

every cancer center, but we do meet with every patient and 17 

we try to assess them for copays, foundations, charity care 18 

programs, even insurance optimization where we're looking 19 

at when it's time to renew insurance, is there a better 20 

insurance for your particular needs.  So -- 21 

REPRESENTATIVE MEHAFFIE:  All right.  I mean, I 22 

get it for the insurance side because the cancer caucus, we 23 

talk about T-cell research and all the new kind of drugs 24 

that are coming out and they're extremely expensive, 25 
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extremely expensive.  So we see both sides here. 1 

And I want to thank the panel for their testimony 2 

today.  And I yield my time back to the gentleman in 3 

Philadelphia.   4 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  Well, there is no time 5 

left.  It's noon, but I would like to thank both panels for 6 

testifying today.  And I would like to encourage the 7 

members to, you know, read through your packets.  There 8 

are -- we did receive testimony from folks that were not 9 

able to testify today.  And as usual, I'm sure there'll be 10 

interaction between the stakeholders and all the members on 11 

the committee. 12 

Do you have any closing comments, Representative 13 

Matzie? 14 

MINORITY CHAIRMAN MATZIE:  I do not.  I would 15 

just encourage the stakeholders to have open dialogue and 16 

have an open mind.  I think that, you know, try and find a 17 

solution that makes sense. 18 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  And Representative 19 

Oberlander? 20 

REPRESENTATIVE OBERLANDER:  No.  Just again, 21 

thank you for the time and your willingness to hear from 22 

both sides of this issue. 23 

MAJORITY CHAIRMAN ROAE:  All right.  I call the 24 

conclusion of this hearing.  Thank you.  25 
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(Whereupon, the hearing concluded at 12:03 p.m.) 1 
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